BRENTWOOD LOCAL HIGHWAYS PANEL

1ST JULY 2013
Brentwood Local Highways Panel

1st July 2013


PRESENT: Cllrs Dr Naylor (ECC- Acting Chair), Hirst (ECC), Kendall (ECC), Hossack (BBC), Russell (BBC) and Sparling (BBC)
APOLOGIES:  Cllrs Aspinell (ECC) and Parker (BBC)
ALSO PRESENT:   Cllr Chilvers  (BBC)
OFFICERS: Adrian Tidbury (BBC), Jean Sharp (BBC), Steven Bickers (ECC), Hannah Neve (ECC) and Chris Stoneham (ECC)
1. WELCOME FROM ACTING-CHAIR: Cllr Dr Naylor, the Acting Chair, welcomed Members to the meeting.
A Member requested that a link be included on the BBC website to access LHP information on the ECC website.

 ECC website - LHP page link: http://www.essexhighways.org/Local-Highway-Panel.aspx
2.  
VARIATION IN THE ORDER OF THE AGENDA:  In view of the public attendance the Acting Chair agreed to consider 'Schemes Awaiting Validation' as the next item.


Updates were received on the following schemes:


1.  Station Road, West Horndon – proposed zebra crossings - a suitable location had been identified close to the station for one crossing with an estimated cost of £37k.

(Cllr Hossack declared a non-pecuniary interest under the Council's Code of Conduct).  

2.  A128 Ongar Road/Ashwells Road – since the formal crossing was not to be proceeded with, alternative measures were to be considered. Formal validations needed to be carried out and speed surveys were to be re-run. 


All three of the proposed options in the report were supported by Members:
· Extending the school lay-by/footway in Ashwells Road
· Extending waiting restrictions from Ongar Road junction to the school zigzags in Ashwells Road

· Potential investigation into VAS signage on Ongar Road


Members were advised that preliminary design costs were estimated at £20k.

Members requested that hedging be cut back and the paved areas on the corners of Ashwells Road be repaired and it was suggested that vehicles should park end-on. 


RESOLVED that ECC officers request the design team explore the above proposals.


3.  A128 Tilbury Road pedestrian refuge – A scheme was proposed at an estimated cost of £12k plus £2.5k for preparation and design work.  Other schemes were also being considered.  


An update would be made at the next LHP meeting.

4.  Hall Lane, Shenfield - speeding concerns.  A speed survey indicated average vehicle speeds of 16.8 mph.  ECC Network Management team suggested the 30mph speed limit be extended and gateway signs be incorporated which Members welcomed.  

 An update would be made at the next LHP meeting.

5.   School Road, Kelvedon Hatch - 20mph request. 

Members agreed to fund the required speed survey (£210).


6.  A128 Hutton Road/Shenfield Road traffic signals.  A request was received to alter the phasing at traffic signals or widen pedestrian refuge to accommodate pedestrians going to school.


7.  Ingrave Road Speed Survey.  This had taken place and average speeds measured 30-33mph north-westbound and 32-33mph south-eastbound.


8.  Orchard Lane, Pilgrims Hatch Speed Survey.  This had taken place and average speeds measured 25-27mph westbound and 27-29 mph eastbound.

9.  Doddinghurst Road Speed Survey.  This had taken place and average speeds 


measured 28-33mph northbound and 29-34 mph southbound.


10.  Alexander Lane Speed Survey.  This had taken place and average speeds measured 31-33mph south-westbound and 30-32 mph north-eastbound.


 At a Member's request ECC officers agreed to forward complete speed surveys.
 
Members noted the updates on the schemes awaiting validation.
4.
APPROVED SCHEMES UPDATE:  Members were pleased to note that the Cycle 
Storage Scheme at Shenfield Station had been completed, also the new footway in 
Billericay Road, Herongate.

Weald Road - Members requested a site map to show the location of the proposed 
reflector posts.

BSI schemes at a) Garden Centre, Brentwood Road, Ongar; b) Whadden Chase, 
Ingatestone; c) Danes Way, Pilgrims Hatch - clarification of completion dates needed 
for a) and b) and a way forward needing to be identified for c). 


 An update on would be made at the next LHP meeting.

Thorndon Park - improvement to bellmouth. 

 Members requested that location details be forwarded onto them.


Brentwood Borough Cycling study to be undertaken and periodically reported at LHP 
meetings. Members advised that BBC officers had prepared a detailed cycle study in 
the past.
Rayleigh Road - rephasing traffic lights. This scheme was being progressed with Essex ITS.

PROW38 - Ingatestone.  Works were progressing but agreement with the landowner needed to be reached.

Crown Street pedestrianisation:  The likely completion date was July 2013.  Members noted an additional £11k was taken from the budget to proceed with the scheme.

Hanging Hill Lane safety scheme -  proposals were with design team. No construction date was given.
The bus stop opposite Fen Close, Shenfield had been installed and the stop in Crescent Road, Brentwood was to be installed July 2013 if no objections were received. The proposed stop at Hornbeam Close was awaiting assignment to an engineer. 
Members requested the location of the Hornbeam stop.

(Cllr Sparling declared a non-pecuniary interest under the Council's Code of Conduct by virtue of having a business in Danes Way, Pilgrims Hatch).

3.
POTENTIAL SCHEME LIST FOR 2012-13:     

1.  Honeypot Lane:  Members received a detailed report regarding a request for additional signage in support of the existing 20mph zone and concerns relating to traffic speeds in the road.


Three options were provided for Members' consideration and a Ward Member proposed that residents should be consulted on these before a decision was made.

Members RESOLVED to recommend Option 2, i.e.
Revert the 20 zone to a 20mph limit whereby repeater signage could be

introduced within the extent of the limit, this would mean amending the Traffic order but it would allow for those roads currently excluded to be incorporated into the Traffic Order. However, as per my comments above police activity to enforce this limit will be unlikely unless there is a significant excessive speeding issue.


2.  Prow Scheme for Footpath 76 & 77 (Brentwood) – Surface Improvements of Local Links & Access to St Martins School
The public rights of way to be improved by laying road planings were the entire length of Footpath 77 and part of Footpath 76. These footpaths formed a valuable off road pedestrian route between Hall Green Lane and Hanging Hill Lane, providing a direct link between a residential area and St Martins School.

Members RESOLVED to agree the progression of the scheme and suggested it should be undertaken during the summer holidays.

ECC officers advised that a letter would be sent to all residents whose gardens backed onto the footpath regarding the planned works.

(Cllr Sparling declared a non-pecuniary interest under the Council's Code of Conduct by virtue of a family member attending St Martin's School).

3.  Prow Scheme for Byway 15 - Surface Improvements of Local Links & Access to Bentley St Paul’s Church of England Primary School

The public right of way to be improved was part of Byway 15, also known as Hulletts Lane. This by-way provides a valuable off road route for a variety of users from Pilgrims Hatch to Bentley St Paul’s Church of England Primary School. Works would involve filling ruts and hollows with crushed concrete up to surrounding ground level and topping this with a compacted 200mm deep layer of road planings.

Investigations would also be undertaken to establish the cause of flooding of the by-way.
RESOLVED that the scheme be progressed as outlined in the report at an indicative cost of £35,000.
4.  ECC Casualty Reduction Site Investigation 2013/14 - Wilson's Corner Traffic Study:  A report was before Members detailing the findings of the investigation and

following the site inspection and an analysis of the previous Personal Injury Collisions,

it was recommended that the following measures are undertaken:

1.  A detailed traffic study should be undertaken to assess current and predicted

motorised traffic and pedestrian traffic flows and undertake detailed traffic

modelling to assess the impact of installing traffic signals at the junction

incorporating crossing facilities on all approaches.

2.  We are aware that the junction was previously controlled by traffic signals and

these were removed approximately 25yrs ago as they were judged to be

inefficient. It should be noted that improvements made in the technology used in

traffic signals and the level of changes in traffic flows over this time mean that

any proposal to re-introduce traffic signals at the junction should not judged

based on the efficiency of the previous system.

3.  Subject the results of the traffic study, traffic signals should be provided at the

junction incorporating crossing facilities on all approaches.

4.  It should be noted that due to the high costs involved in providing traffic signals at

such a large and complex junction it would not be possible achieve the required

minimum 200% ‘First Year Rate of Return’ to be classed as a casualty reduction

scheme but it should also be noted that this is the only feasible solution to reduce

collisions at this location and the provision of traffic signals could potentially

provide other benefits such as reducing congestion through this key junction.

5. It should be noted that there is currently a planning approval (Ref: BRW/729/08)

for a nearby development within William Hunter Way and amongst the contributions included in the Section 106 agreement for this development is a Highway Works Contribution of £300,000 for ‘Highway improvements at the Wilson’s Corner and/or William Hunter Way junctions’, so should this development go ahead there will be an opportunity to make use of this funding towards the potential traffic signalisation of the junction.

Based on the recommendations the target costs are estimated at:

• Detailed Traffic Study: £5,000

• Installation of Traffic Signals: £250,000
ECC officers would update the Panel regarding the possibility of accessing Section 106 monies as detailed above.

RESOLVED that traffic study to assess the impact of installing traffic lights at Wilson's corner be progressed as recommended above at an indicative cost of £5,000.

5.  ECC Casualty Reduction Site Investigation 2013/14 - Chequers Road J/w Wrightsbridge Road, South Weald

It was noted that the junction referred to was Chequers Road and Weald Road (not Wrightsbridge Road).  A report was before Members detailing the findings of the investigation and following the site inspection and an analysis of the previous Personal Injury Collisions, it was recommended that the following measures are undertaken:

1.  Provide an ‘Advanced give way’ warning sign to TSRGD dia.501 and

supplementary plate to TSRGD dia.503 are provided on the Wrightsbridge Road

north-west bound approach to the junction. The signs should be shown together

on a yellow backing board with size and location in accordance with Traffic Signs

Manual Chapter 4 Appendix A.

2 Replace the existing ‘Give way’ sign to TSRGD dia.602 provided on the

Wrightsbridge Road north-west bound approach to the junction with a yellow

backed version. Size and location in accordance with Traffic Signs Manual

Chapter 4 Appendix A.

3. Replace the existing ‘Side road ahead’ warning sign to TSRGD dia.506.1 on the

Chequers Road northbound approach to the junction with a yellow backed version including a ‘Distance to hazard’ supplementary plate to TSRGD dia.572.

Size and location in accordance with Traffic Signs Manual Chapter 4 Appendix A.

4. Provide a small traffic island including appropriate traffic bollard to the centre of

the carriageway on Wrightsbridge Road set back from the give way line. This

should increase the conspicuity of the junction for motorists approaching from all

directions and also prevent motorists from cutting the corner as they turn right

from Chequers Road into Wrightsbridge Road.

5. Provide a local directional sign opposite the Wrightsbridge Road approach to

further highlight the presence of the junction for motorists travelling on this

approach.

6. Refresh all worn road markings throughout the junction and on approaches.

7. As this site is within a 60mph speed limit all new traffic signs must comply with

passive safety regulations.

8. Ensure that any overgrown vegetation that affects visibility splays or traffic signs

is cut back and maintained on a regular basis.

Based on the measures recommended above in item 6 the target costs had been

estimated at £20,000.

RESOLVED to recommend this scheme proposal. 
6.  St Anne’s Road, Mountnessing

Members received a report to advise on a series of non-injury accidents that had occurred on St Anne’s Road, following a request from a resident and the MP.

Following discussions with the County’s Network Management team and Essex Police it is felt that the bends along the entire route could benefit from the following additional measures:

• Introduce hazard marker posts on bends.

• Additional chevron sign

• Improved warning signs for the double or single bends as appropriate possibly with a

distance plate (grey backed if necessary).

• The road is on the reserve list for the surfacing dressing programme for 2013/14

• Ditch running alongside Thoby’s Farm. (see above) appears to be blocked, which

might mean that any carriageway surface water would run down the road instead of into ditch. This had the potential to cause a wet and icy road surface.

Currently the road had very few measures along the route and those measures that were in place appeared to be in a poor condition or missing altogether

The general view was that there were a number of measures that could be introduced to improve and highlight the road layout.

The location had recently been validated and had been added to the potential schemes list.
The proposals had been validated and a budget of £7,000 was recommended to allow for the design fees plus signs installation.

It was also recommended that a drainage engineer is consulted to review any improvements that could be made to the existing set-up following the maintenance and clearing of ditches.

An initial investigation into possible drainage improvements would cost an additional  £500. The cost of any drainage improvement works cannot be suggested at

this early stage until this aspect has been investigated further.

RESOLVED to progress the recommended improvements as set out above.
7.  Hanging Hill Lane – speed concerns.  The report advised Members on the

speed survey results that were undertaken at two locations on Hanging Hill Lane near St Martins School following a request for a zebra crossing to be installed.
Survey 1 was carried out at Hanging Hill Lane- 19 metres North of Hove Close - average results over a seven day period for northbound vehicles were

38.7mph and 36.1mph for southbound vehicles during the twelve hour period (7am to 7pm).

Survey 2  was carried out in Hanging Hill Lane – 72 metres south of Park Avenue.

The combined average results over the seven day period for northbound vehicles were

38.5mph and 38.2mph for southbound vehicles during the twelve hour period (7am to 7pm).

The results of the speed surveys indicated that the speeds were too high at both sites to consider a zebra crossing in the vicinity of the school - the speeds would need to be below 35mph. In addition to this there are site constraints whereby there was 
a consistent footway on only one side of the road.  On the opposite side to the school the verge did not form part of the highway boundary and as such would need to be dedicated/ purchased to continue the footway on this side.

The other option discussed previously was the introduction of a speed activated sign and from the speed survey results, both sites would meet the criteria. 
Members noted that following discussions with the Police Traffic team, their motorcycle unit had been monitoring Hanging Hill Lane on average once a month since January and they had issued fixed penalty tickets, a verbal warning, and a number of drivers have been referred to speed awareness courses or referred to court.

It was suggested that ECC Officers make a road safety presentation to St Martin’s School. ECC Officers have advised that there is no longer a team or capacity at ECC to undertake this request.

RESOLVED that: 

The installation of VAS signs be progressed.

 (Cllr Sparling declared a non-pecuniary interest under the Council's Code of Conduct by virtue of a family member attending St Martin's School).

8.  Warley Hill/ Proposed Tesco Express, Warley:  The report concerned the request from residents for a new zebra crossing to be installed in the vicinity of the proposed site of a new Tesco Express near Lorne Road on the former Public House site.  It had been established that Tesco would be willing to contribute towards the cost of a crossing.
Taking all matters into consideration it was recommended and RESOLVED that 

1.  Clarification be sought from Tesco regarding their proposed contribution towards the scheme, any shortfall needing to be funded from the Local Highways Panel. 

2.  A formal validation be made of the site to identify a viable location but await the results of a pedestrian/ vehicle survey being undertaken when the store opens.

3. Officers seek a view from ECC Governance regarding entering into any agreement with Tesco.

4.  A speed and commercial vehicle survey be undertaken of the location.

9.  Knights Way and Cherry Avenue – speeding issues

Members noted that a speed survey was undertaken 55 metres west of Lime Avenue on Cherry Avenue in April 2009 but there was no record of a previous speed survey being carried out on Knights Way. The results of the 2009 speed survey for Cherry Avenue highlighted the following speed and volume results:

During the twelve hour period (7am-7pm) there were 825 vehicles travelling eastbound. The average speeds were recorded at 26.9mph. 

During the twelve hour period (7am-7pm) there were 829 vehicles travelling westbound.

The average speeds were recorded at 27.2mph. 

Both Knights Way and Cherry Avenue had a certain amount of ‘onstreet’ parking however this has minimal impact on reducing vehicle speeds.

RESOLVED that:

1.  The road markings in both locations be renewed.
2.  Speed surveys be undertaken in Cherry Avenue and Knights Way and other locations where speeding had been identified, then the speeds could be reviewed when this information was available.

The cost for undertaking a speed survey for Three Arch Estate, Newham Estate and

Hogarth area which include both Knights Way and Cherry Avenue would be £1,890.

10.  Other potential schemes were listed:
Eagle Way – 'Devil's Head':  

 RESOLVED that:

1.  Speed surveys be undertaken when considered appropriate.

2.  Consideration of the installation of an additional 'Give Way' sign approaching the junction from Childerditch Lane.

*[ECC-Bickers]*

Passenger Transport Schemes 

RESOLVED that Passenger Transport  schemes listed (a.  Brentwood Rail Station - IT648 - Station Improvements and improvements to passenger transport arrangements, b.   Shenfield Station - Station Improvements and improvements to passenger transport arrangements and c.   A129 Rayleigh Road/Alexander Lane - IT059 Mini RAB capacity improvements) would be considered at a future meeting.  

Regarding a bus stop request that had been previously discussed, a Member requested that a formal approach be made to the Spire Hartswood Hospital for a contribution to provision of a bus stop in Eagle Way.

Minor Schemes:  

Priests Lane:  Options to improve visibility and the issue of a section of narrow footway continue to be investigated. 

RESOLVED to approve undertaking a detailed study of options.

Harewood Road:  RESOLVED to progress installing additional pram crossing.

*[ECC-Bickers]*

Hartswood Road – The speed survey conducted in April found the average traffic speeds were consistently recorded above 35mph over a twelve hour period. 

RESOLVED that residents be consulted on the installation of VAS signs.  

A128 – Brentwood Crematorium - Black and white direction signs 90-150m in advance

of the entrance to the crematorium were requested.  The request has been validated and was seen as a justifiable.

RESOLVED that signs be installed and funded from the ad hoc signage fund.

A128 Ongar Road, Kelvedon Hatch - Pedestrian Refuge requested by Parish Council.

RESOLVED to provide design funding.

Ingrave Road near Orchard Avenue  - Additional guard railing was requested.

RESOLVED to support request but to reduce cost if possible.

Orchard Avenue junction with Ingrave Road – A pedestrian refuge upgrade had been requested.

RESOLVED to provide design funding.

4.
HIGHWAY RANGERS AND REVENUE EXPENDITURE:  Members received a report regarding work carried out by the Highway Rangers.

RESOLVED to set aside £8,500 to fund ad hoc signs requests. ECC Officers have advised that ad hoc funds cannot be approved. Each funding request must relate to a specific scheme or survey location.
RESOLVED that Safety Assessments for zebra crossings at Kings Road, Pondfield Lane and Hartswood Road be funded. 
5.
CAPITAL MAINTENANCE 2013/14:  Members received an update on the proposed capital maintenance programme for the 2013/14 financial year.
6.
FUNDING UPDATE:  ECC officers advised that, including slippage from 2012/13, £650k of funds was available for the Panel to allocate for 2013/14.  £150k had been allocated during the current meeting therefore £500k remained to be allocated.


At each LHP meeting, ECC officers would provide an update on timescales for schemes, allocated budget for schemes and the final spend on schemes.


A Member requested that details of completed schemes be published.

___________________
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